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404-418 South Kent Street 
As you know, PHW filed suit to prevent the demolition of these buildings. While the suit is pending, the 
demolition cannot proceed. We have no estimate presently when the suit may be resolved. We have been 
informed these properties are under contract for sale to an undisclosed buyer, with closing expected by the 
end of March. When the identity of the buyer is learned, we will contact the new owner about the plans 
for these properties. 
 
 

Taylor Hotel 
The owner proposes to restore the three-tiered columned façade 
familiar to those who have seen representations in Mort Künstler’s 
Civil War scene of Stonewall Jackson’s entry into Winchester on 
May 25, 1862. 
 
 

New Architectural Inventory 
PHW was instrumental in obtaining and conducting the first Architectural Inventory of the Historic  
District in 1976, which in turn was key to the establishment of the District and its placement on the  
National Register. Now, PHW once again has been instrumental in obtaining a new/updated inventory. 
We entered into a cost-sharing arrangement with the City in successfully applying for a DHR grant to 
conduct a new survey, which will take three years to complete. The survey is currently underway. The 
results of the survey will be on file with both PHW and the City, and will be available to our members. 

 
 

Old Church Wall 
Stabilization and restoration of the Wall has been completed, though 
landscaping and grounds repair is ongoing. PHW contributed 
$15,000 to the effort, and several of you have separately contributed. 
Grace Lutheran still needs help reaching its fund-raising goals so it’s 
not too late for you to help. Please send contributions to Old Church 
Wall Fund, Grace Lutheran Church, 26 W. Boscawen Street, Win-
chester, VA 22601. Please make note of your PHW affiliation. 
 

 

 

Reception for the New City Manager 
On February 19, PHW hosted a reception at the Hexagon House for 
Winchester’s new City Manager, Brannon Godfrey. Many of you took 
the opportunity to meet Mr. Godfrey and welcome him to our commu-
nity. As Spring does, Mr. Godfrey’s investiture brings hope and prom-
ise. We look forward to working with Mr. Godfrey in pursuing PHW’s 

charter. ♦ 
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The Old Church Wall at Mt. Hebron  

Cemetery has been stabilized. Landscaping 
and grounds repair is ongoing. 

The Taylor Hotel’s original façade sported 

a three-tiered  porch. 



Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credits have been a deciding factor  
in a number of local redevelopment projects.  Not from the stand-
point of how to put more money to the bottom line for the person 
or entity doing the project (though nothing is wrong with that) 
but, in reality, it is the factor that has made many projects sup-
portable enough to even get off the ground.  The fact is that with-
out the state and federal tax credit program we would not have 
the benefit of much of the redevelopment of properties within the 
Historic District. 
 
Tax credits are a wonderful tool to educate those considering a 
redevelopment of eligible property.  To not use them is often 
leaving a good bit of money just sitting on the table. 
Eligibility is not all that complex.  First, the property must be 
approved as a contributing property in an existing historic dis-
trict.  Second, “… the rehabilitation must be substantial.  That is, 
during a 24-month period selected by the taxpayer, rehabilitation 
expenditures must exceed the greater of $5,000 or the adjusted 
basis of the building and its structural components. The adjusted 
basis is generally the purchase price, minus the cost of land, plus 
improvements already made, minus depreciation already 
taken.” (IRS Code).  Unless the proposed renovation is a “band 
aid” project, or the unfortunate and all too common problem of 
people paying way too much for properties in need of redevelop-
ment, most projects will qualify. 
 
How much money are we talking about?  Well, of the Qualified 
Rehabilitation Expenses (QRE) you can use 20% of that value as 
a tax credit for federal income taxes, and 25% of that value for 
Virginia income taxes.  What defines a QRE?  I won’t bore you 
with details in this article but suffice it to say it covers a broad 
range of expense, both inside and outside, even including archi-
tectural fees and the application fee for the tax credit application 
itself. So, as an example, your redevelopment project creates 
$100,000 in QREs.  With 20% for Federal taxes and 25% for 
Virginia taxes the incentives amount to about $45,000!  As you 
can see, the magnitude of these numbers can impact the viability 
of many projects. 

One additional benefit that redevelopment projects have experi-
enced is that the combined federal and state tax credits actually 
provide an economic incentive to invest in higher quality material 
and equipment.  As an example, if you are installing a heating 
and cooling system and the top of the line in energy efficiency 
and durability costs you $10,000 more, the net increase to the 
project is only $5,500 when the tax credits are factored into the 
equation.  Often the energy and maintenance savings makes this a 
fairly easy decision if you think in terms of total project lifecycle 
and not just what do I need to do to finish the @%$& project! 
 
Now tax credit projects are not for everyone.  It requires a certain 
level of investment in pre-planning as well as time and energy 
and financial resources to track and adhere to the guidelines and 
approval process.  This program does not support doing projects 
“on the fly”.  It also does not support developers who don’t like 
being “told what to do” on their projects.  I have successfully 
completed four tax credit projects to date with a total tax benefit 
of over $750,000 with another project in the planning phases.  In 
my personal experience the process has been pretty manageable 
and the guidelines and requirements have been fairly reasonable 
with enough flexibility to make most projects succeed. 
 
In summary, I would encourage PHW and its membership to 
work to educate the market as to the benefits of Historic Reha-
bilitation Tax Credits.  Through this process we all can win with 
redeveloped buildings following historic guidelines.  Isn’t that 
what we are all about? 
 
The Federal program is managed by the Department of the  
Interior through the National Park Service - http://www.nps.gov/
history/hps/tps/tax/   
 
The Virginia program is managed by the Department of Historic 

Resources - http://www.dhr.virginia.gov/tax_credits/ ♦ 

Got (good) Junk? 

Do you have architectural gewgaws moldering in your attic or basement? Why not donate these items to 
PHW? For several months, PHW has discussed starting a local architectural salvage service to recycle 
unwanted but useable items. Architectural salvage is a "green" way of recycling bits and pieces of older 
buildings, keeping these relics in the community and in use. All agree that this is an excellent idea and a 
service that is lacking in Winchester. Recently, Stan Corneal, Cee Ann Davis, and Darla McCrary were 
appointed to a committee to investigate starting such a service. 
 
The first task is to determine if there is enough “stuff” to stock a salvage service. Contact PHW so one 
of our Board Members can evaluate your items. All donations to PHW are tax-deductible. You have 
nothing to lose through your generous donation of items that are taking up space in your attic or base-
ment. Donate today! 
 

Contact the PHW office at (540) 667-3577 or phwi@verizon.net if you would like to donate. ♦ 

Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credits 
Richard Bell 

 
 
 

 

Is your basement or attic awash 

in spare architectural parts? 



Historic Plaques to celebrate our heritage 

Have you ever wondered how buildings in the Winchester  
Historic District come to have historic plaques? These plaques 
are awarded once a year, during the first Board of Architectural 
Review (BAR) session in May, to coincide with nation-wide 
celebrations of National Preservation Month. The National Trust 
for Historic Preservation will commemorate the 2008 National 
Preservation Month with the theme of This Place Matters. While 
each year’s theme is new, the idea behind the National Preserva-
tion Month remains the same: Celebrating the country's diverse 
and irreplaceable heritage by participating in local events 
throughout the nation.  
 
The process of awarding Winchester Historic Plaques is fairly 
straightforward. The BAR considers the eligibility of buildings 
with several points in mind, mainly that the building should have 
architectural and/or historic interest to justify consideration, con-
tributes to the streetscape, is well-maintained and shows sensitiv-

ity in prior restorations. Substantially  
altered or reconstructed buildings and those 
in a state of disrepair may not be eligible.  
 
If you would like to apply for your historic 
home or office to proudly sport a plaque 
and join approximately 130 buildings with 
this honor in the Winchester Historic  
District, download a PDF form from the Winchester City Gov-
ernment (at http://www.winchesterva.gov/planning/documents/
hplqappl.pdf) or visit the Planning and Zoning Department at 
Rouss City Hall. For more information on the Historic Building 
Plaque guidelines, visit http://www.winchesterva.gov/planning/
documents/hplqgide.pdf  The  PHW office is ready to help you 
research your building's history for your application. Remember: 
Applications must be filed before April 1 for consideration  for 

the 2008 session! ♦ 

As I move in to my second year as a member of the PHW Board 
of Directors, I reflect on the reasons I wanted to join an organiza-
tion with an incredible track record of preservation in the Win-
chester area.  However, at that point PHW seemed to be in period 
where membership and activity was relatively static.  Thus, I 
went on a mission of due diligence to determine what PHW was 
truly about and in what direction they were heading. 
 
Without a doubt, PHW in years past had successfully worked to 
preserve an integral part of Winchester’s local history, but had 
not for quite some time been on the front lines of local preserva-
tion on such a grand scale as years past.  By no means am I im-
plying that PHW was not engaging its members within the or-
ganization and community with preservation initiatives, but sim-
ply, PHW was focusing on itself as an organization and what 
action it needed to take in order to operate dynamically, adjusting 
to the current social and economic trends of the area.  If an or-
ganization or an individual does not adapt to current environ-
mental conditions, their mere existence is threatened. 
 
One of the many questions I’m asked on a regular basis is, “What 
does PHW do besides the Holiday House Tour?”  Some would be 
quick to point out that they feel there is nothing else PHW does 
besides the house tour.  However, I urge those to pause and look 
deeper into what PHW is doing.  PHW might not be purchasing 
properties by the dozen for historic preservation, but they did 
make an attempt to purchase numerous properties on S. Kent 
Street.  Upon further examination, we see that a new tour series 
began in 2007, Winchester Underground, which started when a 
single person, who was not yet a member of the organization, 
made a suggestion to have an event to allow people to tour and 
learn about areas they may not ordinarily be able to visit.  The 
event was an enormous success thanks to the initial idea, local 
groups opening of their facilities and a board of directors who 
deeply wish to expand the presence and education of preservation 

at work.  The tour series will continue in 2008 with locations 
potentially including S. Kent Street and other local buildings and 
infrastructure that the public would typically not have access to. 
 
There are a handful of other larger events including saving the 
Old Church Wall at Mt. Hebron Cemetery, in which PHW  
successfully worked alongside Grace Lutheran Church and other 
members of the community to save.  There is also the re-
surveying of the Historic District where PHW teamed up with the 
City of Winchester and Department of Historic Resources to  
better document the historic fabric of our community. 
 
Then, there are many other activities that occur on a daily basis 
that are not as grandiose as those previously mentioned and much 
less well known (if at all), but still keep PHW in the limelight of 
preservation.  PHW has worked to save historic stone walls, his-
toric building material and supplies, build its databases of suppli-
ers and contractors so that PHW can better assist its members and 
the general public with historically appropriate repairs and con-
struction.  We’ve also been working to build our relationship 
with other organizations in the community as well as committees 
and boards of the City of Winchester itself.  PHW is working 
harder at trying to maintain and enforce its covenants on many of 
its properties.  There have been numerous examples where this 
difficult and tedious work of Franklin Wright has come to frui-
tion.  Examples of these houses include:  707-711 S. Loudoun 
Street and 220 S. Kent Street. 
 
PHW also has a presence at all BAR meetings where we are  
constantly monitoring and interacting as required with various 
requests of property owners in the historic district.  Over the last 
twelve months, other than the annual meeting and Underground 
tours, PHW (co) hosted four other events! 
            (cont. page 4) 

What Have You Been Doing, PHW? 
Richie Pifer, Jr.  

 

The Winchester  

Historic Plaque 



Are you a PHW Member? 
 

Preservation of Historic Winchester, Inc., is a 501 (c) (3) nonprofit organization dedicated to protecting Winchester’s architectural heritage. PHW 
depends on income from membership and contributions to achieve its goals. All contributions above membership are tax deductible. 

Join today by completing this form and returning it to PHW, 530 Amherst St., Winchester, VA 22601. 

 
  —— Individual  $25    ____ Family/Business $45 

  ____ Corporate  $100    ____ Other 
  Name:________________________________________________________________________________________ 

  Address: ______________________________________________________________________________________ 

  Phone: ___________________________________ E-mail: ______________________________________________ 

Three hundred hardy souls braved a cold and drizzly weekend to 
partake in the 31st Annual Holiday House Tour on December 1 
and 2, 2007. PHW would like to thank the sponsors of the 2007 
event—Wachovia, the Adams Companies, BB&T, Virginia  
National Bank,  First Bank, MakeNest Interiors, and The Final 
Yard—for their financial support, and the homeowners and  
businesses who shared their spaces with PHW’s guests.  The tour 
would have been impossible without the generosity of the home-
owners in Glen Lea Court, Habitat for Humanity, and Reader & 
Swartz and Water Street Design. 
 
This year, PHW has secured commitments for six houses along 
Amherst Street for the Tour. As always, the event is scheduled 
for the first weekend of December:  The Preview Party and Can-
dlelight Tour is set for December 6 and the Daylight Tour on 

December 7. The party house will be on South Washington 
Street. We are extremely pleased with the selection and  
extremely grateful to George Schember, a past president of PHW, 
for his work in securing the homes.  The selection is truly aston-
ishing, and many of the homes have not appeared on a Holiday 
House Tour in over twenty years, if ever. 
 
One of PHW’s  biggest challenges every year  is, of course,  
securing  the volunteers necessary to man the event. House chair-
men, docents, decorators, and musicians are needed. If you have 
an interest in any of these activities, contact the PHW office. We 
are always taking names of members (and members’ friends and 
families!) who are excited about helping  with the House Tour. It 
is the contribution of members like you that keeps the event  

running smoothly—PHW is indebted to you! ♦ 
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It is also imperative that the members of PHW participate and 
volunteer with the activities throughout the year.  The board is 
working to better improve communication and volunteer outreach 
to make PHW a more effective and active organization in the 
community.  So, the next time you ask yourself what PHW has 
done lately, keep in mind the events above.  Curious about what 
else we are doing, how PHW can be of assistance to you or how 

you can help?  Please feel free to call the office, visit our website 
or call a board member.  Remember, not everything PHW does 
makes it to the front page.  Often overlooked, it is the smaller 
details that make the difference in preservation.  PHW appreci-
ates your continued support and we hope you continue to stay 

involved with preservation in action. ♦ 


